Regular Minutes                                May 16, 2012                                                      Page 7

The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on May 16, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Members absent: Bob Rampulla.  Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage and Police Chief, Dennis Marks.  Guests Present: Cynthia Peterson, Dan Hoffman and PJ Swenth. 
Dennis Norton moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for April 2012; City Clerk’s Report for April 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works; renewal of Temporary Class B Beer (BB) License (includes Wine Coolers) w/ Outdoor Service and Sunday Sales for Hiawatha Lions Club, 101 Emmons Street, effective 06/21/2012 – 06/24/2012, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
PUBLIC HEARING - to Consider FY 2012 Budget Amendment

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider FY 2012 Budget Amendment at 7:04 P.M.
Figures for the Fiscal Year (FY) 2012 budget amendments were provided during the FY 2013 budget process.  The figures have been reconsidered by the appropriate department heads, boards and commissions and the adjustments made have led to the necessity of a budget amendment.

Amendment of the current city budget for fiscal year ending June 30, 2012 includes the following:

	
	Total Budget as certified or last amended
	Current Amendment
	Total Budget after Current Amendment

	Net current property taxes
	4,608,485
	104,530
	4,713,045

	Total Revenues and other sources
	18,265,681
	2,717,957
	20,983,638

	Total expenditures and transfers out
	17,889,718
	5,105,098
	22,994,816

	Beginning fund balance July 1
	3,732,737
	
	3,732,737

	Ending fund balance June 30
	4,108,700
	-2,387,141
	1,721,559


There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:05 P.M.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-113 approving amendment to the current budget for the FY ending June 30, 2012, with an ending fund balance of $1,721,559.00, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #12-113 approved. 

Fire Department Washer/Extractor and Dryer System

City Council passed Resolution #12-056 authorizing the Fire Chief to accept a Firefighters Assistance Grant through the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the Department of Homeland Security for the purchase of a washer/extractor and dryer system for firefighter turnout gear and proceed with the solicitation of quotations.
Request for quotations were sent out to three (3) vendors with bids being received from three (3) qualified vendors as follows:

	
	Washburn Commercial Laundry
	Century Laundry
	Feld Fire Equipment

	Washer
	$4,810
	$4,945
	$7,173

	Mounting Base
	$300
	$264
	Included

	Dump Pan
	$200
	
	

	Dryer
	$4,533
	$5,100
	$6,707

	Freight
	$250
	$250
	Included

	Installation
	$450
	$650
	Included

	Total
	$10,543.00
	$11,209.00
	$13,880.00


Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of Washburn Commercial Laundry and Dry-Cleaning Equipment of Cedar Rapids with the total cost of equipment and installation of $10,543.00 and a small additional cost relating to the installation of an electrical outlet.

Funding for the purchase and installation of the washer/extractor and dryer system is available through the Homeland Security Grant providing for 95% or $10,015.85 of the cost and the City’s match of 5% or $527.15 through donated funds put in the Fire Department General Fund.
Council Member, Marty Bruns commented that the quotations were an interesting spread of costs.
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage informed Council that the donated funds for the City’s 5% match came from Cedar Rapids Toyota in Hiawatha.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-114 authorizing the purchase of a washer/extractor & dryer system for firefighter turnout gear from Washburn Commercial Laundry & Dry-Cleaning Equipment of Cedar Rapids using available funding through the Homeland Security Grant providing for 95% or $10,015.85 of the cost & the City’s match of 5% or $527.15 through donated funds in the Fire Department General Fund, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #12-114 approved. 

Hiawatha Police Officers/Fire Fighter Volunteers at the 2012 Hiawatha Hog Wild Days Events

Hog Wild Days 2012, facilitated by the Hiawatha Lions Club will be held from June 21st – 24th at Guthridge Park.  
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-115 supporting & encouraging the Hiawatha Police Department & Hiawatha Fire Department to provide services for the Hiawatha Lions Club during the 2012 Hiawatha Hog Wild Days event, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #12-115 approved. 

Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project (Final) Invoice No. 1

City Council contracted with Hughes Nursery and Landscaping of Cedar Rapids for the purchase and installation of trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Stamy Road and Ketelsen Drive.

(Final) Invoice #1 (one) referenced to Hughes Nursery and Landscaping Invoice #2709 in the amount of $13,810.00 has been received in the City Clerk’s Office.

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna reviewed and recommends payment to Hughes Nursery and Landscaping.  
The purchase and installation of trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project is being funded by grant funding from the Trees Forever and Alliant Energy Branching Out Grant in the amount of $8,550.00 and available funding in the Capital Project Fund in the amount of $5,260.00.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-116 approving (Final) Invoice #1 for the purchase & installation of trees for Phase B of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Stamy Road & Ketelsen Drive, & direct City Clerk to make payment to Hughes Nursery & Landscaping of Cedar Rapids in the amount of $13,810.00, using grant funding from the Trees Forever & Alliant Energy Branching Out Grant in the amount of $8,550.00 & available funding in the Capital Project Fund in the amount of $5,260.00, second by Dennis Norton
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #12-116 approved. 

Phase C of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project

Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole and Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa requested Council authorization in submitting a Branching Out Grant through Trees Forever and Alliant Energy with a top grant award of $10,000.00 and a submittal deadline of June 1, 2012, with the purpose of providing funding for the purchase of trees for Phase C of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Ketelsen Drive and Tower Terrace Road.  
If the City is awarded $10,000.00 in grant funding, this will allow for planting as many trees as possible in Fall 2012 and then staff will have the ability to submit another grant application in the Spring of 2013 to cover the rest of the landscaping plan.  The installation of trees and engineering cost will be paid with the balance of funding available in the Capital Project Fund for Fiscal Year 2012.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-117 authorizing staff to proceed with the application process for the Branching Out Grant through Trees Forever & Alliant Energy with a top grant award of $10,000.00 & a submittal deadline of 6/1/12, with the purpose of providing funding for the purchase of trees for Phase C of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Ketelsen Drive & Tower Terrace Road, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #12-117 approved. 

City Council passed Resolution #11-224 on October 5, 2011 authorizing city staff to proceed with design plans for Phases A, B and C of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project.  Hall and Hall Engineers prepared amended design plans for Phase C of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Ketelsen Drive and Tower Terrace Road due to possible grant funding.  

Angie Cole and Rod Jasa additionally requested permission for the approval of the amended design plans for Phase C as prepared by Hall and Hall Engineers and permission to send out requests for quotations for the purchase and installation of trees for the project.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-118 approving the amended design plans for Phase C of the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project, the section of road between Ketelsen Drive & Tower Terrace Road & authorize staff to proceed with the solicitation of Request for Proposals for the purchase & installation of trees, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #12-118 approved. 

Just Compensation Value prior to Start of Negotiations of property in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project

Appraisals have been completed for the following six (6) properties in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project:

1. 45 Boyson Road (fee title and permanent easement)

2. 111 Boyson Road (fee title, permanent easement and temporary easement)

3. 120 Boyson Road (temporary easement)

4. 975 Robins Road (fee title, permanent easement and temporary easement)

5. 990 Robins Road (fee title and temporary easement)

6. 1004 Robins Road (fee title and permanent easement)

The compensation values presented in the appraisals must be approved by Council.  Total compensation value for all properties is $86,200.00.  After approval, the appraisals will be sent to the property owners.  Negotiations with property owners will occur 10 days after appraisals are mailed.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom recommends approval of the appraiser’s estimate of just compensation for these properties and to begin the negotiation process.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-119 establishing just compensation value prior to the start of negotiations of property in connection with the Boyson Road & Robins Road Intersection Project, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #12-119 approved.

Amending 2010 Part-Time/Temporary/Seasonal Employee Policy Manual Sections

At the May 2nd regular meeting Council passed Resolution #12-109 amending the 2010 Employee Policy Manual Sections VII Dress Code and Uniforms as follows: 

· The Dress Code section name changed to Dress Code / Personal Appearance of Employees.  Within the policy all body piercings except for those that can be worn in the ear are prohibited and tattoos that may be found offensive or violent in nature are prohibited.  Other changes to the policy include further definition of appropriate business casual apparel and personal hygiene.

· The Uniforms section name changed to Uniforms / City Provided Clothing.  Within the policy department heads determine clothing needs based on funding available in their individual budgets.  Other changes to the policy include defining what is considered a uniform, how it is paid for and disposed of and its compliance with IRS rules in regards to fringe benefits and taxation.

Both policies were reviewed by the department heads and amendments were made under the guidance of the city attorney.

City Clerk, Kim Downs requested Council approval in amending the 2010 Part-Time/Temporary/Seasonal Employee Policy Manual Sections VII Dress Code and Uniforms to reflect identical changes as approved for the full-time employee handbook by Resolution #12-109.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-120 amending the 2010 Part-Time/Temporary/Seasonal Employee Policy Manual Sections VII Dress Code changing section name to Dress Code / Personal Appearance of Employees & adding additional provisions for dress code & tattoos/body piercings & amending Uniforms changing section name to Uniforms / City Provided Clothing & adding policies & procedures for City provided clothing, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT:  Bob Rampulla
Resolution #12-120 approved. 

Council consent authorizing a Fifth Public Works Employee 

Public Works Superintendent, Rod Jasa requested Council authorization in adding an additional full-time position for an Equipment Operator / Laborer in the Public Works Department.  

The Public Works Department has been operating with four employees including the supervisor since 1993.  To justify his request Rod Jasa presented the following information in his memo submitted for the Council packet:
· Population has grown from 5,000 in 1990 to 7,024 in 2010
· Land Area has increased from three square miles in 1990 to 4.9 square miles in 2011
· Miles of streets has increased from 22 miles in 1990 to 37 miles in 2011 with lane miles close to 80 miles
· Lift stations have increased from one in 1990 to four in 2011 requiring mowing, generator maintenance and snow plowing
· Additional streets have added maintenance of storm sewer and sanitary sewer and street and traffic control signs to maintain
· Covering for vacation of other staff members when many jobs take at least two people to complete

· Snow plowing of all City streets which currently requires borrowing staff from other departments

· Future inspection/cleaning program for storm sewer per upcoming NPDES requirements and repair of catch basins

· Street repair projects

· Light maintenance of vehicles and equipment

· Replacement of 700-800 signs to comply with reflectivity requirements

· Additional trees, street lights, flags, signs, street painting, trails, right-of-way and storm sewer with the completion of the North Center Point Road project

Mayor Theis explained to Council that this item was put on the agenda as a discussion with possible action in the case that Council was not ready to move forward with any action. 

Council Member, Marty Bruns stated that the argument that Rod prepared in his memo in terms of work load and the number of years working with a four person staff was compelling enough to warrant moving forward with the approval of an additional employee.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-121 authorizing the addition of one new full time position including benefits in the Public Works Department as an Equipment Operator / Laborer, at an hourly starting rate of $17.67 or $36,753.60 annually per the contract between the Hiawatha Public Works Department and the Teamsters Local Union 238 dated July 1, 2011 – June 30, 2014 with full benefits and a starting date of July 2012, second by Bob Wheeler. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #12-121 approved.
Placement of Items for Next Agenda
Mayor Theis informed Council that he will be putting together information for the June 6th meeting to provide updates on what staff has been working on and the condition of City Hall.  This will include asking for suggestions on how to proceed with repairs of the building.  

Bob Wheeler moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:12 P.M., second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: ________________________

    Kelly Kornegor, Deputy Clerk                                          
